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A letter from 2008 Wine Country Chair Joe Morgan

I am honored to be the new Chairperson for the 2008 WCC. I first rode
in the WCC  in 1988, so this will be a twenty year anniversary for me
and I get to be the Chair. In 1988 I thought it was a great event and
I still believe that it is one of the best centuries in California. I would
like to thank the response of many club members who have already
said they are ready to work. We would like to hear from all of you;
please don’t delay: sign up now.  I will have lists up in January for those
who want to share in the fun.

My goals for the WCC are to have 100 new volunteers and increase the
size of the workers’ ride. I thought the workers’ ride last was better
than the real ride, thanks to Doug Simon and his smoothies.
Remember, you have to volunteer to qualify for the workers’ ride.

There was a pre-meeting on November 6 with many of the ’08
chairpersons and the SRCC Board members. Although there was a lot
of discussion, the consensus was to “keep the ride the same.”  There
will again be 2,500 riders, and it was generally agreed that we need to
encourage rider courtesy. Riders must share the road also. The
answer is education and to support good behavior. We will still use
wrist bands to identify riders.

One of the changes for 2008 will be a registration fee increase. There

are several items that have caused costs to rise. Two of them are all
the truck rentals and the Willie Bird catered dinner. We also now have
a new warehouse that will simplify many tasks. There will be
significant time savings for volunteers in pre- and post-event logis-
tics, but it will cost us more money every year.

Bill Oetinger and Charles Beck have collaborated on a handsome new
design for the 2008 t-shirts (left), and Bill has come up with a design
for a new WCC jersey (based on the old, popular grapes-and-vines
design). Every member will be excited to wear the new volunteer t-
shirt. Thanks to Charles and Bill.  I would like to thank Doug Simon
for all his help so far and for his continuing to mentor me through
this year. It will make my job so much easier.

I hope to see all of the SRCC members volunteering on May 3, 2008
and then to see you all again at the workers’ ride on May 10.  Come
join the fun, make new friends and help make this a very successful
2008 WCC. Volunteer early to reserve your favorite job. E-mail me at
comotandem@hotmail.com. Thanks for your support.

SRCC acquires some elbow room

— Continued on page 2

The Santa Rosa Cycling Club has taken a two-year lease on a small
barn/warehouse in north Santa Rosa that will serve as both a storage
facility for club supplies and as a staging area for logistics attendant
on the Wine Country Century, Terrible Two, club tours, and other
events. This facility will take the place of the multiple storage lockers
the club has been renting in the Roseland neighborhood.

If you have had anything to do with the club’s inventory of ice chests,
canopies, stoves, signs, bike racks, and hundreds of other neccesary
items used in our events, you will appreciate that we have needed
more storage space for quite some time. Even with the most meticu-
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1. Call to Order: President Craig Gaevert called the general meeting
to order at the Round Table on Occidental Road on Wednesday,
November 14. 37 members and guests were in attendance.

2. Treasurer’s Report: Treasurer Donna Emery announced that, as
of October 31, the checking account balance was $10,697.38 with
$59,475.99 in savings.

3. Grants: Greg Durbin presented the Board with the results of
balloting and budgeting for 2007 grant recipients, with the total to be
disbursed set at $14,000. Greg was unable to attend the General
meeting and make a final presentation, so the matter has been carried
over to the December meeting.

4. Holiday Dinner: Donna Emery addressed the Board for Sharron
Bates, noting that prep for the dinner was proceeding smoothly, but
asking for additional contribuitons for door prizes.

5. Budget. Greg Durbin presented the Board with a spreadsheet to
review 2007 budget and update through 2007 year end. 2008
budget was constructed item by item. $8275 shortfall predicted
for 2008, compares with $7950 shortfall in the 2007 budget that
was not realized (actual expenses being less than projected budget
allocations). The completed budget will be presented to the
membership at the December meeting.

6. Membership: 616 members. Gordon Stewart gave a presenta-
tion on web-based membership management software. Currently
we are test driving a practice version of the software, at Gordon’s
expense, and members may login, browse the site, and sign up for
the New Year’s ride and potluck.  (See item on page 7.)

7. Volunteer sweatshirt. Doug Simon presented his ideas for a
volunteer points system that would allow club members to earn
a higher-end club-logo garment. Concept will be discussed in
future meetings.

8. Storage: Doug Simon made a presentation on the newly leased
warehouse space. (See item on page 1.) There will be an open house
at the warehouse on New Year’s Day. (See item on page 8.)

9: WCC: WCC Chair Joe Morgan recapped the first WCC prep meeting
from November 6. Fee increase to $50 discussed, to cover ware-
house rent, and other contingencies. Will stay on active.com for
now. Jersey changes discussed (and implemented). Safety issues:
emphasis on rider education, personal contact/reinforcement
with club safety educators (led by Martin Clinton) prior to ride.
Some chairs are open (Porta Potty coordinator).

10. ToC: Martin Clinton urged members to sign up for support tasks
associated with the two Tour of California stages that will visit Santa
Rosa in February. (Sign up on-line at TourofCalifornia.com.) Bill
Osburn noted that there will be an exciting new surprise in the Santa
Rosa stages...but exactly what it will be is still a secret.

11.Litter: Richard Stone reported on the semi-annual litter pick-up
day on November 11 along Chalk Hill Road. (See item in B&B.)

12. Guest Speaker: Club member Craig Johnson gave a slide show
and report on his participation in the 2007 Raid Pyrenéen.

☞  MINUTE MIX ✍
Highlights from the General Membership and

Executive Board meetings for November
lous care taken in organizing the lockers, the vast accumulation of
materiel was packed in tighter than sardines in a tin. Often, to get at
a given item, half the stuff in the locker would have to be removed.
Of equal importance has been the matter of needing space for
cleaning equipment before and after events, and for spreading out for
the distribution and handling of supplies during big events. As things
have stood up to now, we have had no access to water at the storage
lockers and no place to wash things if we did have water, and also very
cramped conditions for moving trucks in and out during transport
and distribution. The resulting inconvenience has translated into a
great deal of time spent on repetetitive and inefficient tasks by
overworked volunteers.

After considerable discussion at Board meetings and a great deal of
planning and research on the part of Doug Simon and the Board, it
was agreed that a larger, more full-service site was warranted, and a
search was begun for a likely property. That search turned up a nearly
perfect site for our needs...better than we ever expected to find.

The warehouse is on a private drive off the northernmost, dead-end
section of Coffey Lane, past Hopper, backing up against vineyards. It
is a newer structure with 1200 square feet of space and with the
landlord’s home nearby. (The landlord is a cyclist and understands
our needs, and should provide a level of on-site security we might not
enjoy at a more anonymous, industrial site.) There is a bathroom
with shower and large hot water heater; plenty of power; two large
barn doors for truck access and a regular door as well. There is
plumbing available for the addition of a large sink. Outside is a large
concrete pad suitable for washing equipment, plus a large, gravel
parking lot ideal for laying out the truck transport set-up we need for
the WCC, TT, etc. We could also store members’ cars here during club
tours. Plans are in the works to modify our existing shelving systems
and to add new ones once we move in.

Rent for this facility will be more than the total of the rents the club
has been paying for all of its assorted storage lockers (which we will
be giving up), but the net increase in costs is not too substantial, and
the resulting improvement in all aspects of our materials handling
and storage will make it money well spent.

To give club members an opportunity to inspect our new “home,” we
are going to have an open house and party at the site as our New Years
Day get-together. A set of ABC rides will stage out of nearby Coffey
Park, and after the rides, we will cruise north to the barn to check
things out and chow down on a spread of pot-luck munchies provided
by the members. We will have someone with a car standing by at the
start to collect pot-luck items. We plan to have the club’s big
barbecue smokin’ as well. While the parking lot at the warehouse is
big, it may not be big enough to handle all the cars generated by a big
turn-out for the New Years ride, so we expect folks to park near the
park/ride start and commute to the warehouse by bike. In the event
that the rides are rained out, the open house will still be happening,
and we hope most folks will find a way to keep the total volume of cars
down in the warehouse lot. Carpooling would help.

The address is 4023 Coffey Lane, 1/4-mile past Dennis Lane on the
left. Look for more information on the rides in the Ride List. This
open house is an RSVP event, and we are making use of another of
our new innovations to handle those reservations. See the item on
page 7 about the experiment in on-line membership services we are
working on: RSVP’s for this open house are being handled through
that site. Make your reservations while browsing the site.

Elbow Room                                       —continued from page 1
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BACKROADS & BREAKAWAYS
B&B is a column for and about local club rides, news, gossip, anec-
dotes, odds and ends. If you have a story to share about a ride you led,
your race results, a cycling vacation, whatever...call Bill Oetinger @
823-9807 or send e-mail to the club’s e-mail address: srcc@ap.net.

— Continued on page 6

We begin this month’s column as we so often do, with a correction
of an item from a prior column, and as is so often the case, this is about
someone left off a list of great deeds done. And we’ve overlooked him
before. The list in question is club members who did Paris-Brest-
Paris, and the person left off the list is Mark Gunther. Mark has been
a member for years and years, but we tend to forget about him
because he lives in San Francisco and we don’t see him too often. He
didn’t bring this to our attention, by the way. Someone else did. But
now that we know, we’re setting the record straight.

First up on our regular ride-go-round this month is Ken Russeff’s
Pedaling to Cloverdale from October 20. Ken sent us a note about the
day: “The AB ride from Healdsburg had a nice turnout of 27 riders.
Starting with a little fog and more than a little wind, we ended up with
a nice autumn day. At least two of us at the back of the pack had the
pleasure of being passed by about 25-30 Porsches, obviously on a club
run, on Dutcher Creek Road, turning off mid-way to what, I assume,
was somebody’s home with a very big driveway/parking lot. The two
known flats were the least of the day’s problems as the rest room
facilities at Grapes and Grounds were out of commission. We were
directed to Papa’s Pizza Café, a block away, and what gracious people.
A huge thank you to Papa’s for saving the day; well, at least our
bladders. Our perfect ending was a tailwind home.”

The next day Janice Oakley listed the obligatory Ida Clayton in the Fall
ride, with a BC tempo. I did this one and it was a nearly perfect day.
I joined the ride en route—on Franz Valley—where the group was
already strung out from the early climbs, so I never got a solid count
on how many people were there. Janice had thrown a nice little
wrinkle in the route by turning right on Franz Valley School and
heading over to Calistoga. Most in the group did this, but a handful
chose to stay on Franz Valley and proceed directly to Ida Clayton,
lopping off quite a few miles. This further splintered the group, as
these folks had been up to the top of Ida and were heading back down
while the rest of us were still toiling up the hill. Then too some only
went to the first flat after the main climb, while most carried on to the
summit. One way or another, I would guess we had at least 30 riders
out there enjoying the lovely fall colors, and at least half of them were
still together for a nice pace line through Knights Valley after the ups
and downs of Ida Clayton. By the way, I recently learned who Ida
Clayton was, thanks to a book of local history loaned to me by Randall
Ray. She was the first school teacher in Alexander Valley.

One week later, Cynthia Spigarelli listed a classic Chileno Valley loop
out of Petaluma. There was a very good crowd for this ride gathered
together at Walnut Park, trying to get warm on a crisp autumn
morning. A few C riders were mixed in with the A’s and B’s, but all who
showed up were prepared to ride at a tempo appropriate for the AB
listing. No wild and crazy behavior...just a delightful cruise out
through that pastoral valley, with a break at the Tomales Bakery (as
usual, filled to capacity with riders from all over the region). We
worked back to the Chicken City by way of Fallon-Two Rock and
Spring Hill Roads...more lumpy little rollers through cow country,
with the meadows sporting their first fuzz of winter green.

The next day and far away, Wayne Kellam was offering folks a crack
at Pope Valley. (Isn’t this a great area? Chileno Valley on Saturday and

Pope Valley on Sunday...an embarrassment of riches.) Wayne sent in
a report on the ride: “My October 28th Pope Valley loop was a great
ride. We had a cool and sunny day. The group mostly hung together
until a flat on the wonderful Howell Mountain descent pulled us
apart. We got free PBJ sandwiches from a group of “Lunatics” who
were supporting their breast cancer ride at a spot 50 yards from the
Pope Valley store.  The store has changed. The unfriendly man who
owned it died recently. The woman running the store was friendly.
But...the rest room was worse than it ever was before. The men’s was
blocked by a new refrigerration unit and the women’s toilet was full,
but not working. I just peeked in, and decided I could hold it. After the
ride, we had lunch at Taylor’s Refresher, the best hamburger stand
I’ve ever been to, at  the south end of St Helena. Have you ever heard
of a hamburger stand with a beer and wine bar?”

The next weekend (the first weekend in November), Randall Ray
listed one of his Dry Creek Valley time trials. He reports: “We had 16
riders out for the time trial, and Kimberly ran the clock while I
spotted. (I ran the course afterwards.)  About half of us were clubbers
and the other half were time trial regulars. (We’ve been running the
unofficial, unsanctioned event since May. It was every Friday night at
6:00 PM until we ran out of light. The  fall/winter format is the first
and third Saturday each month, consisting of a conversational 10.9
mile course preview ride at 9:00 AM, followed by the TT at 10.) The
weather was just about perfect; nice and sunny with a slight breeze.
Releasing the riders slowest to fastest, one minute apart, they usually
come in pretty bunched up. Today was more of a steady stream of
riders fairly evenly staggered. The finishing times support this
impression, as almost everyone came in with very similar elapsed
times. One great thing with this format of riding is you always have
a rider up the road and down the road to pace you. It’s really quite
different from riding alone or in a pack. After the event, a small bunch
of riders put in some more miles, some heading back to SR and others
riding the first part of a loop along with them. Thanks to all for
coming out! Hope to see you again.”

Not missing a beat, Wayne Kellam was back in the saddle one week
after his Pope Valley ride. On Sunday, November 4, he and I—Mr
Bill—were co-leading our annual pilgrimage to the top of Mama
Tam, down in Marin. Wayne reports: “The Mount Tam ride was
perfect. I can’t remember ever being rained out even though we do
it in early November. The climbs strung the ride out, but I think
everybody had someone to ride with. I was really tired at the end from
all the climbing. I felt like I had really done something challenging.
I met some new riders, too.” Last year, I was amazed to see something
like 75-80 riders at the start of this ride. This year was back to more
what we expect: about 20 each on Wayne’s B ride and my C ride. The
difference between the two routes is that the B group goes to the
summit, then retraces the route to Fairfax, while the C group heads
over the other side of the mountain, down to Mill Valley, and back to
Fairfax by a circuitous route that visits several different towns and a
lot of semi-empty back country. But you know what? Although the
C route is almost twice as long, I think the B route has more climbing.
Think about all those rockin’ descents in the middle of the run up to
the mountain. There are at least three of them and they’re substan-
tial. Those all turn into climbs on the weary way back. Wayne had
cause to be tired. The balance of the C route, with all its meandering
miles, hardly does any climbing at all. Just a few little bumps here and
there. Whichever way you slice it, this is always a fabulous ride, and
Wayne is right: we’ve never been rained on, even though we always
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RIDE SCHEDULEThe following system is used in our ride
schedule so that riders can estimate the
relative difficulty of each ride.

TERRAIN

1: Mostly flat (River Road, Dry Creek)

2: Rolling, easy grades (Westside Road)
3: Moderate grades (Graton Road)
4: Hilly; a few steep climbs (Coleman
Valley Road, Franz Valley Road)
5: Very hilly; lots of long climbs (Trinity
Grade, The Geysers, Skaggs Springs Road)

(If available, elevation gain may be listed.)

TEMPO
Actual ride speed may vary, depending on
terrain, distance, weather, and group dynam-
ics. Tempo listing is only a ballpark estimate.
A: relaxed pace; frequent regroups; waits for
all riders. Over 26 minutes*

B: touring pace; regroups every 30-45 min-
utes; waits for all riders. 23-26 minutes*

C: brisk pace; pacelines likely; regroups every
30-60 minutes. 19-22 minutes*

D: aggressive pace; pacelines; slower riders
may miss regroups. Under 19 minutes*
*Times are for official SRCC speed trap: 4.4 mostly
uphill miles on Graton Road from Ross Road in
Graton to summit at Tanuda/Facendini junction. If
you want to know where you fit in on club rides,
time yourself on this section (at your normal riding
tempo) and compare your time to the list above.

DISTANCE
The last figure in the formula, stated in ap-
proximate miles. (If in doubt, leader should
overestimate mileage slightly.)

• RSVP WITH RIDE LEADER •

Ride leaders should provide maps and/or
route instructions. Riders should carry I.D.,
cash, tube(s), flat repair kit, water bottle(s),
and have their own map in case they get lost.

HELMETS ARE MANDATORY ON
ALL CLUB RIDES!

Non-members are welcome on club rides!  (Non-
members must sign a liability waiver provided
by the ride leader.) If the course seems too long
or difficult, the ride leader can generally suggest
an alternate starting place or bail-out route.

RAIN CANCELS ALL RIDES, UNLESS
OTHERWISE NOTED.

RIDES LEAVE PROMPTLY AT TEN
MINUTES AFTER THE LISTED TIME.

PDF route slips available at www.srcc.com...go to Current Ride List

SATURDAY • DECEMBER 1

Kimberly’s Favorite’s
2/B/40

9:30 AM • Finley Park (Stny Pt Lot)
L on Stony Point > R on SR Creek Trail > L on
Fulton > R on Hall > > L on Sanford > R on
Occidental > R on West County Trail to
Foresville > L on Hwy 116 > R on Martinelli >
L on Old River > Thru Hacienda > L on River
> R on Westside > R on Wohler Bridge > L on
Eastside > > R on Trenton-H’burg > L on Mark
West Station > L on Starr > R on > Windsor
River > L on Windsor > R into Town Green
Plaza > (rest stop at Cafe Noto) > L on Windsor
Road > L on Slusser > L on Laughlin > R to stay
on Laughlin > Woolsey > L on Oakwild > L on
W. Olivet > R on Olivet > L on Piner > R on
Willowside > L on SR Creek Trail > Exit trail
opposite side of Stony Point, etc.

Kimberly Hoffman—579-3754

SUNDAY, DECEMBER 2

Le Tour de Limantour
3-5/CD/70-80

9:00 AM • McNear Park, Petaluma
D St > R on Windsor > L on Western > L on
Chileno Vlly > Wilson Hill > Pet-Marshall > L
on Hwy 1 > R on Cypress > R on Mesa (Rest stop
in Point Reyes Station) > R on Hwy 1 > R on Sir
Francis Drake > L on Balboa > R on Limantour
to beach > Retrace on Limantour > R on Bear
Valley > R on Hwy 1 > L on Sir Francis Drake
> L on Platform Bridge > Pet-Pt Reyes > Red
Hill > D St > R on 12th > L on F St to park.

Tony Lee—766-9803

Mid-County Meandering
2/A/35

9:00 AM  Youth Community Park
L on Fulton > L on Piner > R on Olivet > L on
W. Olivet > R on Oakwild > L on Old Trento >
L on River > R on Trenton > Trenton-H’burg >
L on Eastside > R on Wohler > R on Westside
> Mill > L on Center (Rest stop at Costeaux’s
Bakery) > R on Matheson > R on 1st > Front >
L on Healdsburg > Old Red > L on Limerick >
R on Los Amigos > L on Arata > Hembree > R
on Shiloh > L on Skylane > Laughlin > Woolsey
> L on Wood > R on Fulton to Park. Guaran-
teed sunshine or Ken buys the coffee.

 Ken Russeff—953-1804

SATURDAY • DECEMBER 8

SECOND SATURDAY
and Century of the Month

4/C/73 or 100 • 4/B/57 • 2/A/25
9:00 AM  • Youth Comm. Park

C route: L on Fulton > L on Wood > L on
Woolsey > L on River > R on Trenton > L on
Laguna > R on Vine Hill > R on Green Valley >
R on Thomas > Maddocks > R on GV > L on
Harrison Grade > R on Graton > L on Boho >
R on Coleman Valley > L on Hwy 1 > L on Bay
Hill > L on Hwy 1 > L on Bodega Hwy > L on
Salmon Creek > R on Fitzpatrick to end >
Retrace to R on Salmon Creek to end > Retrace
to L on Bodega > L on Joy > L on (upper)
Fitzpatrick to end of road and Grove of Old
Trees > Retrace to R on Joy > L on Bittner > L
on Boho > R on Occidental > R on Cherry
Ridge > R on Mill Station > Cross 116 to West
County Trail > Jog LR onto E. Hurlbut > L on
High School > R on Occi > L on Sanford > R on
Hall > L on Fulton > L into Park. B route: Same
as above but skip out-&-backs. A route: Same
as above to Green Valley, then L on Sullivan >
R on Mill Station > L on Occidental (rejoin
other routes). C+ route (century): Same a C
route to Bittner, then...L on Boho > L on
Moscow > R on River > L on Armstrong Woods
> R on Rio Nido > L on River > R on Sunset >
R on Westside > R on Wohler > L on Eastside
> R on Trenton-HB > L on Mark West Station
> R on Slusser > R on River > L on Trenton
(Woolsey) > R on Oakwild > L on W. Olivet > R
on Olivet > L on Piner > R on Fulton to park.

C+: Bill Oetinger—823-9807

SUNDAY • DECEMBER 9

Wildflour Loop
3/B/35

10:00 AM • Ragle Park
L on Ragle > L on Mill Station > L on Sullivan
> L on Graton > L on Bohemian to Wildflour
Bakery in Freestone > R on Boho > L on
Bodega Hwy > R on Barnett Valley > R on
Burnside > R on Bloomfield > L on Pet-Valley
Ford > L on Roblar > L on Canfield > R on
Bloomfield > L on Pleasant Hill > L on
Watertrough > R on Bodega > L on Ragle.

Wayne Kellam—523-1878

SATURDAY • DECEMBER 15

The Geysers
 4-5/C/85

9:30 AM • Piner High
R on Fulton > L on Old Red > R on Shiloh > L
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 REGULAR RIDES

Wednesday Wanna-B’s
B or C tempo • 30-50 miles

9:00 AM
First Wednesday: Howarth Park, Santa Rosa

B: Beth Anderson—874-3685
Vin Hoagland—584-8707

C: No leader
Second Wednesday: Healdsburg City Hall

B: No leader
C: Eric Peterson—433-7737

Third Wednesday: Ragle Park, Sebastopol
B: Jeff Burton—217-2756

C: No leader
Fourth Wednesday: Ragle Park, Sebastopol

B: Alfred Mascy—546-0898
Joe Conway—875-9056
Ed Steiger—538-7395

C: Johann Heinzl—539-7991
Fifth Wednesday: Howarth Park, SR

B: Bob Briner—799-7146
C: No leader

Friendly Fridays
2-3/B/25-40 • 9:00 AM

at the following starting points:
First Friday: Cotati Dog Park

Greg Stone—527-6116
Second Friday: Howarth Park, Santa Rosa

Martin Clinton—569-0126
Third Friday: Ragle Park, Sebastopol

Doug Newberg—579-0925
Fourth Friday: City Hall lot, H’burg

Warren Watkins—433-4403
Fifth Friday (B group only): Esposti Park

Buck Hall—537-1946

2-4/C/35-50 • 9:00 AM
No leader

2-3/A/25-30 • 9:00 AM
Janice Eunice—575-9439

on Faught > R on Chalk Hill > L on Hwy128 >
R on Pine Flat > L on Red Winery > R on
Geysers > River > L on Asti > R on Theresa >
L on Dutcher Creek >  L on Dry Creek > R on
Yoakim Bridge > L on West Dry Creek > L on
Westside > L on Wohler > R on Eastside > L on
Trenton-H’burg > L on River > R on Woolsey
> R on Oakwild > L on W. Olivet > R on Olivet
> L on Piner > R on Fulton to school.

Doug McKenzie—523-3493

Healdsburg Ramble
3/B/38

9:30 AM • Piner High
R on Fulton > L on L Wood > R on Woolsey >
Laughlin > L on Laughlin > R on Slusser > L
on Mark West Station > R on Trenton-H’burg
> L on Eastside > R on Wohler > R on Westside
> Mill  (Regroup at Starbucks) > R on East >
L on Haydon > R on Fitch > L on Mason > R on
Front > L on Healdsburg Ave > Old Redwood
Hwy > R on Eastside > L on Trenton H’burg >
L on Mark West Station > R on Slusser > L on
River > R on Olivet > L on Piner > R on Fulton.

Richard Stone—292-3006

SUNDAY • DECEMBER 16

Russian River Valley Ride
2/A/35

9:00 AM • Youth Community Park
L on Fulton > L on Piner > R on Olivet > L on
W. Olivet > R on Oakwild > L on Old Trenton
> R on River > L on Slusser > L on Mark West
Station >  R on Trenton-H’burg > L on Eastside
R on Wohler > R on Westside > Mill > L on
Center (Coffee at Oakville Grocery) > Thru
H’burg > L on H’burg Ave > Old Red > R on
Eastside > L on Windsor River > R on Windsor
> L on Shiloh > R on Skylane > Laughlin >
Woolsey > L on Wood > R on Fulton to Park.

Rose Mello—543-5889

SATURDAY • DECEMBER 22

The Gravenstein Grinder
5/C/55

9:30 AM • Ragle Park
L on Ragle > L on Mill Station > R on Barlow
> Peachland > L on Hwy 116 > R on Frei > L on
Guerneville > R on Laguna > L on Vine Hill >
R on Green Valley > R on Thomas > Maddocks
> R on GV > L on Harrison Grade > R on Morelli
> L on Camp Meeker > L on Acreage > L on
Graton > R on Mill Station > R on Ferguson >
R on Bodega > R on Montgomery > L on Cherry
Ridge > L on Grandview > R on Bodega (Rest
stop at Pony Espresso) > L on Sexton > R on W.
Sexton > R on Tilton > L on Bodega > R on
Furlong > L on Occi > L on Jonive > Barnett
Valley > R on Burnside > L on Bloomfield > L

on Blucher Valley > L on Kennedy > L on
Barnett Valley > R on Burnside > R on
Watertrough > L on Blackney > L on Pleasant
Hill > L on Covert to Ragle. The dumbest ride
ever...but plenty of bail-outs if it starts to rain.

Bill Oetinger—823-9807

TUESDAY • DECEMBER 25

Christmas Morning Ride
1/A/24

10:00 AM • SW Community Park
L on Hearn > L on Stony Point > R on Todd >
R on Llano > L on Joe Rodota Trail > Thru
Sebastopol > R on High School > R on Occi >
L on Sanford > R on Hall > L on Willowside >
R on Piner > R on Marlow > Thru SR to the
Creek Trail > L on Creek Trail to Joe Rodota
Trail > L to exit Trail at Roseland Ave > R on
Sebastopol Rd > L on Burbank to Park.

 Sue Bennett—523-1322

SATURDAY • DECEMBER 29

King Ridge-Coleman Valley
5/C/75

9:30 AM • Union Hotel, Occidental
North on Boho > L on Moscow > R on River >
L on Caz Hwy > King Ridge > L on Hauser
Bridge > Seaview > Fort Ross > Meyers Grade
> L on Hwy 1 > L on Coleman Valley > R on Joy
> L on Bittner to finish.

Charles Beck—874-1678

SUNDAY • DECEMBER 30

  Gears, Grapes, & Grounds
 3/AB/49

9:00 AM  Healdsburg City Hall
R on Grove > R on Mill > Westside > R on W.
Dry Creek > R on Yoakim Bridge > L on Dry
Creek > R on Dutcher Creek > Cloverdale Blvd
(Rest stop at Grapes and Grounds) > L on
Cloverdale Blvd > L on First > Crocker > R on
Asti > Geyserville > L on Hwy 128 > L on
Geysers > R on Red Winery > R on Alexander
Valley > R on Lytton Station > R on Lytton
Springs > L on Dry Creek > R on Kinley > L on
Mill > L on Grove to City Hall.

Ken Russeff—953-1804

TUESDAY • JANUARY 1

N E W  Y E A R S  D A Y  R I D E SN E W  Y E A R S  D A Y  R I D E S
2/A/21 • 3/B/51 • 3/C/58
10:00 AM • Coffey Park

B: North on Coffee > L on Dennis > R on
Barnes > L on River > R on Laughlin > R on
Slusser > L on Mark West Station > R on
Trenton-H’burg > L on Eastside > R on Wohler
> R on Westside > L on W. Dry Creek > R on
Lambert Bridge > R on Dry Creek > L on

Lytton Springs > L on Lytton Station > L on
Alexander Valley > Hwy 128 (Regroup at
Jimtown Store) > R on Chalk Hill > L on
Faught > L on Old Red > R on Mark West
Springs > River > L on Barnes > L on Dennis
> L on Coffey to warehouse, etc. C: same as B
except continue north on W. Dry Creek > R on
Yoakim Bridge > R on Dry Creek > L on
Canyon >  R on Geyserville > L on Hwy 128 >
Rejoin B route near Jimtown. A: From Mark
West Station: R on Starr > R on Windsor River
> L on Windsor (Rest stop at Cafe Noto) >
Return to Windsor River > Under 101 > R on
Old Red > L on Pleasant > Rejoin other routes
at Faught. Rides end up at open house at the
new club warehouse. RSVP! See item on page
8 about open house. See article on page 1
about warehouse. See article on page 7 about
on-line RSVP process.
Leaders needed; will be  listed in

January Ride Schedule
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BACKROADS & BREAKAWAYSMore
do this in November. If you’ve never ridden from Fairfax to the
summit of Tam...up past the dam and along Ridgecrest, etc...and if
you think you can handle the climbing, then you really owe it to
yourself to do this ride. I call it a pilgrimage and I mean that quite
literally. It is a visit to a holy place...a very special, wonderful world.

On the same day, Ken Russeff had another ride listed, a bit closer to
home. The was his November Noodling ride out of the Finley Center.
“Our A ride had 17 cyclists with mostly B riders (always welcome) on
our route to Café Noto in Windsor. Everything was routine. Great
weather for 37 miles of beautiful Sonoma County. And, the restroom
was in perfect operating condition.”

That brings us back around to the Second Saturday rides. This
month, there isn’t much to report about the rides. They were rained
out. It wasn’t pouring, but a fine, persistent drizzle had the world all
wet right from the top of the morning on...no question it was a rain-
check. The various SS rides included among them our designated
century of the month, so with that washed out, no one got a shot at
an official “green” century for November.

Those rained-out rides were the only ones scheduled on this week-
end, as Sunday was dedicated to our semi-annual litter pick-up
project, this time focused on the ten miles of Chalk Hill Road. We like
to see about 40 bodies out there for this task, but this time around
only 30 showed up, so everybody had a little bit longer stretch of road
to buff up. I normally show up for these efforts, but I was one of those
who was not there this time around. On the one hand, I feel a little
guilty about that, but on the other hand, with over 600 club members,
it shouldn’t always be the same 30 or 40 die-hard volunteers who
show up every time. All of us should be able to skip one of these days
now and then, knowing that others will fill in. Let’s make that big,
gaudy number—600 members—really mean something; let’s see all
the members doing a little bit each so that a few members don’t end
up doing it all. Anyway...coordinator Richard Stone reports that the
job got done and that a huge amount of trash was hauled off to the
dump, and furthermore that several residents along the road let him
know how much they appreaciated the efforts. Those worthies who
did show up for the project were rewarded for their good deed with
a nice lunch at Johnny Garlics afterward, compliments of the club.

We can just squeeze in a few words about riding on the weekend of
November 17-18, specifically about Sue Bennett’s ride. Sue reports:
“Although the day started out a bit foggy, 16 riders (three new) came
out for the Twin Hills Holiday ride. About a mile into the ride Rose
had a flat from a nail in her tire.  With that jinx fulfilled, the rest of the
day was great. Arriving at the Twin Hills Apple Ranch, we discovered
that although they were open, their holiday celebration (coffee, cider,
fresh pie, etc) does not begin until after Thanksgiving.  Oh well.  After
a quick descent along Elphick, about half the group decided to stop
at Coffee Catz as the return route was on the Joe Rodota Trail.
Everyone had a fun ride and many looked forward to Rose’s ride the
next day.”

But a report on Rose’s ride on Sunday and also on Steve Drucker’s
Two Rocks ride on Saturday will have to wait for next month, as we
have run out of space. We only have enough lines left here to extend
to each and every one of you the very best holiday salutations: may
you personally have a happy holiday and may your new year be filled
with good health and good fortune, and may the world’s new year be
a bit more peaceful and prosperous for all.

Team Swift Cycle With Champions     —Greg Durbin

On Sunday, October 28, I took part in a fundraising ride for Team
Swift. I went as a part of the club’s support of the organization. I
arrived way too early and, as is all too common, Doug Simon was
there, setting up tables and unloading edibles, and Lars and Danielle
Norlund were registering riders.

The ride was a wonderful mix of Team Swift kids, I am guessing from
12-year olds on up, along  with some of their parents and supporters.
There was also a large number of members from Santa Rosa’s BMC
professional team, including Gavin Chilcot and our own Wes
Hoffschildt, who worked as a team wrench earlier this year. Steven
Cozza, 22, of Slipstream/Chipotle, fresh off his first pro stage win at
Vuelta a Chihuahua Internacional a couple of weeks ago, was a special
guest pro, having started with Team Swift when he was 15. This may
be old hat to many of you, but for me, was a first interactive exposure
to pro racers, other than at the Tour of California.

The ride started at about 9:45 at a very slow place as we headed west
past the airport, but gradually the pace picked up as we approached
Eastside Road.  I stayed at the back of the pack and after an unplanned
pit stop, I caught up to Cozza and a group of eight or so just after the
MacMurray Ranch. After awhile, he mentioned that we needed to
catch up with the rest of the group and picked up the pace. Several
of us followed, including Jim Keene. The pace kept getting turned up
a notch and we would lose a rider every so often, as we rode along the
rollers at speeds of between 25 and 30.  My heart rate kept rising, too.
We pace-lined along and I even pulled for a very short spell. While I
was feeling pretty good, especially for the pace, I knew it wouldn’t be
long before I’d be dropped.

Near Armida Winery I got split from the group by some vehicles but
managed to catch back up to Steven and Jim and one other rider. My
pulse was now between 182 and 186 (my max is 190.) The pace kept
climbing and soon it was just Jim and me with Steven. As we
approached West Dry Creek, Jim fell back and I was struggling
mightily to hang on to Steven. I couldn’t quite close the gap to less
than a bike length or two when we arrived at Madrona Manor, where
we were regrouped with the pack that we had just worked so hard to
catch.  Steven was very gracious and said “Well, that was hard work!”
(I doubt it was that hard for him) and “that was how it felt closing gaps
in the European races.” It was only a couple of miles at most, but it
was fun, if at times painful. It was as close as this 50-year old body will
ever get to pro racing, without a doubt.

All along the course Veronkia Lenzi was in an SUV taking hundreds
of pictures, which added to the pro feeling. Laura Charameda showed
her skills as a coach and leader of all ages as she navigated the group
through the course even if she wasn’t always at the front.

After the regroup, the riders took off at a brisk pace up west Dry Creek,
not exactly in a formation that Martin would approve of, and I saw Wes
was strategically up towards the front of the pack. The group split up
after turning south on Dry Creek. My efforts earlier in the ride had
taken their toll and I was back in the middle of the pack until another
quick regroup at the Dry Creek Store. Another fast ride to the rest
stop at Seghesio Winery followed, where we were greeted by Doug
and a fully stocked rest stop, assisted by SRCCers Vicki Duggan and
Tom Bahning. There were team photos after the food and drink, and
then more testosterone-filled fun through Healdsburg, along Eastside
Road and back to the start.

It was amazing to see how well some of the young teenagers rode, and
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A PBP DNF
— Mike McGuire —

415 miles isn’t bad! 754 would have been better, but you take what
you get and don’t feel bad about the outcome. My first try at Paris-
Brest-Paris was a terrific partial success. I learned a lot, had a great
time, and saw countryside and train stations I would not have seen
if I had stayed home.

Being rather a novice at long-distance riding, and relatively new to
cycling (coming over from running), I learned as much as I could in
a short year before PBP, and then went forth! My rides around the
North Bay, brevets here and there, and gathering what advice I could
from riders and magazines gave me some confidence that the event
was doable for a 62-year old rookie. It almost worked out.

As Donn King has said, it did rain a bit and wind did blow and the miles
were long, but with an event that comes once in four years, you take
what you get.  As our 10:15 PM start time neared, the sky darkened
and the feel of impending rain was strong in the air. Within minutes
of rolling out, it started. I went to my bag for my rain pants. They
proved to be cumbersome, a bit noisy, and probably unnecessary.

Somewhere along the way the rain stopped, off came the pants and
on we went to the first controle, about 100 miles from the start,
Mortagne Au Perche. Card stamped, food, adjustments, and back on
the road. Controle time management was on my mind, but, still, 30
minutes got gobbled up. Thirty minutes here and there along the
way, of course, adds up to time irretrievably lost. That was not to be
my downfall, though.

Every ride has its quirks. My front derailleur would not keep the chain
on the big ring. (Learn to make the adjustment. I had the bike worked
on by a controle mechanic. 30 minutes.) The plastic cleats on my
shoes would not clip into the pedal. (Check wear before departing
home. I stopped at an excellent bike shop outside of Brest which had
the same pedal setup and got a replacement. 30 minutes.) The sun
came out. (Could not find my sun cream. Stopped at a pharmacy and
bought some exotic cream. 20 minutes.) Rotten stomach. (Maybe a
food and drink combination at the end of 600 km. Could not find
Tums in my pack and could not burp up, throw up, or otherwise get
rid of the bowling ball in my gut. Various stops probably totaling an
hour.) And the clock keeps ticking.

I brought four complete sets of clothing. One to start. One in my bike
bag. Two in a drop bag. Changing from wet clothes to dry clothes at
a controle when it was still raining proved silly. I now had a soon-to-
be-wet outfit and a heavy already-wet set to stuff into the bike bag.

I had other wet weather ideas. Wear plastic bags between my shoes
and socks. Great idea if one’s feet don’t perspire. At a controle I poured
out half cup of warm sweat water from each plastic bag, the socks
were, of course, drenched.  Another good idea (on a warm sunny day)
is to wear loose fitting rubber gloves over my bicycle gloves to keep
my hands warm and somewhat drier. Again, perspiration played a
trick. The finger tips of the gloves filled with sweat and, while my

fingers stayed warm enough, they nearly drowned. (The idea might
work if the tips of the gloves were cut off to allow drainage.)

Don’t let these “learning opportunities” give an impression that I did
not enjoy the ride.  I certainly did.  Just as Edison found 500 ideas that
didn’t work before his light bulb became a success, I learned many
things that will benefit me in 2011.

I finally sagged out about 50 km outside Brest on the return.  The rain
had stopped some time before. There was a bit of wind and lots of
overcast. I found “a high windy moor,” put on some nice wool
clothing, took out my Space Blanket, wrapped up and had a pretty
good night’s sleep.  (I called my wife to say “Good Night.” The phone
reception was excellent.) At 7:30 I stretched, looked around, and was
amazed to see a PBP rider passing my location. (I immediately felt
terrible: here was a rider who struggled on through the night in t rue
randonneur fashion, well past the close of the next controle, and I had
wimped out by going to sleep.)  The rider turned out to be from my
hotel near Paris. She had slept in a ditch about 100 yards below my
resting spot! We rode and took trains together for the next two days
to get back to the start and our hotel. Our trip, after we had
abandoned, was an adventure on its own. No one enters PBP to ride
the train, but, one finds adventure where ever there is opportunity!

The distance from Santa Rosa, the expense, wet clothes, stomach
ache, and back ache were an easy-to-bear cost to be part of such an
experience as PBP.  Only 46 month until 2011. I’ll probably learn
some things between now and then.

how well coached they were, not only in cycling matters, but in
gratitude, respect, teamwork, and following orders. All in all it was a
blast to experience the joys of cycling with youth and pros while
helping support Team Swift. Thanks to the SRCCers out there
supporting the event. Congrats to Laura for such a nice event. She
and the Team are a real asset and have a bright future.

Test Drive our new On-Line Membership System
With the club growing ever larger, maintaining our membership
filing system—currently processed by hand—is becoming increas-
ingly time-consuming and cumbersome. At the direction of the
Board, Gordon Stewart has been experimenting with an on-line
registration system that could be used by the club to manage
memberships, replacing the current system.

The system is produced by a Canadian company called Wild Apricot.
Their service is designed to automate much of what non-profit
organizations usually do by hand. Gordon has set up an experimental
sample site for the club which can handle memberships, discussion
groups, and other tasks. You can even include a picture of yourself.
At present, it contains membership data on about 200 club members,
randomly selected for this experimental sample. The website is
www.srcc.memberlodge.com.

If you are on the database, the system assigns you a password. To get
your password click “Forgot Password,” enter your email address,
and the system will send you an email with your password in it.  It may
tell you that it does not recognize your email address which means
that you are not one of the 200 on the database, so click on “Join
SRCC” and join up as if you are a new member.  Since this is just a
test, there is no fee for signup but the membership is not real either.

Once you have logged in, you can cruise all around the system and
check things out. In the “Upcoming Events” section you can sign up
for the New Year’s Picnic and list your potluck choice. This is a real
signup; don’t do it unless you plan to come to the event.  All the details
are there. (Or look elsewhere in this newsletter for New Year’s info.)

Once you’ve seen enough, go down to the “Chatty Forum” and make
some comments about the system. You can open a new discussion
topic or comment on an existing one.  Snoop around, you’ll see how
it works. Let us know what you think of it all.
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GENERAL MEMBERSHIP MEETINGS
Wednesday, December 12 • 6:30 PM

Round Table Pizza
(Occidental Road, west of Stony Point)

Gordon Stewart will present a slide show and report on his recent
tour of Provence and the Pyrenées. Bring Christmas cookies.

Wednesday, January 9

EXECUTIVE BOARD MEETINGS
(Open to all interested members)

Thursday, December 6 • 6:00 PM

TLCD Architecture • 111 Santa Rosa Ave. (SW corner at 1st St)
Door open between 5:45 and 6:00pm • After that, call 478-9387

Thursday, January 3

PRINTED ON RECYCLED PAPER

Member:
LAB • CBC • CABO • REBAC • SCTC • IMBA • SCBC

SANTA ROSA CYCLING CLUB
PO Box 6008

Santa Rosa, CA 95406

President: Craig Gaevert ....................................... 545-4133
Vice-President: Greg Durbin ................................ 528-4450
Secretary: Donn King ........................................... 823-5461
Treasurer: Donna Emery ...................................... 546-6359
Officers at Large
Robin Abramson .................................................... 569-0620
Charlie Rowell ....................................................... 432-4538
John Miklaucic ...................................................... 545-3470
Gordon Stewart ..................................................... 823-0941
Martin Clinton ....................................................... 569-0126

Bill Oetinger (newsletter editor, ride director) ....823-9807
Bill Osburn (webmaster) .......................................477-6974
Sharron Bates (club apparel sales) ...................... 526-3512
Craig Gaevert (membership registration) ............545-4133
cgarch@sonic.net

SRCC website: http://www.srcc.com
srccride@sonic.net (Bill Oetinger, e-wrangler)
Membership applications available at website.

The Santa Rosa Cycling Club is a social/recreational organization comprised of
cycling enthusiasts with a wide range of abilities and interests. Our purpose is to
promote the safe and efficient use of bicycles through club rides and events, and by
maintaining an active presence in the local community. We encourage a large and
vital membership and try to provide rides for all abilities. We publish a membership
roster and a monthly newsletter and ride calendar. We hold a general membership
meeting and an Executive Board meeting once each month.

 New Year’s Ride and Party

Start/Finish for ride: Coffey Park (Coffey Lane and
Dogwood,  just south of Hopper).

Open house at the new club warehouse
from 1:00-3:00 pm

After the ride, cycle north on Coffey for about 1/2 mile
and turn left at the sign to the picnic. Please do not drive
to the picnic, as there is insufficient parking for everyone.
In the event of the rides being rained out, the open house
will still be happening.

The meal will be a pot-luck with the club providing the
main barbecue dish and club members providing all
other dishes.  No Alcohol. When you register, you will be
asked to sign up for a Salad, Side Dish, or Dessert. We
need roughly the same number of each, so choose your
contribution accordingly.

We need to know how many people to expect, so please
register at the on-line registration system at
www.srcc.memberlodge.com and choose Upcoming
Events. (See article on page 7 about our new on-line
membership services, see Ride List for ride details, and
see article on page 1 about the new club warehouse.)


